Grist, James Redding [1]

Grist, James Redding (Reading)

by Percival Perry, 1986; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, December 2022; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, June 2023

16 Jan. 1818-4 May 1874

James Redding Grist, planter and businessman, the eldest of thirteen children of Allen [2] and Mary Ann Williams Grist, was born in Beaufort County [3] near Washington. His forebears were in Beaufort County before 1752 and his grandfather, Reading Grist, and great-grandfather, John Grist, were patriots in the Revolutionary War [4]. As his father was the perennial sheriff of Beaufort County and a substantial landholder, young Grist received a good education in local schools. In adult life he followed his father in farming and in the production of naval stores [5], staple products in Beaufort County since colonial times. Grist was a leader in the expansion of the naval stores industry south of the Cape Fear River [6] in the 1840s. In 1843, he formed with his father the firm of A. & J. R. Grist, purchased 6,000 acres of pine land in Brunswick County [7], and moved there to develop a major turpentine plantation which used the labor of enslaved people to be profitable. The firm also operated a store and a turpentine distillery.



A 1857 engraving of Grist's mansion. Image from Archive.org.

Archive.org.

[8]In 1850, leaving his cousin Benjamin Grist as overseer of his Brunswick plantation, Grist moved to Wilmington plantation where he could better direct his expanding business interests. With the building of the Wilmington and Manchester Railroad in 1852, he sold part of his Brunswick land and purchased land along the railroad in Columbus County [10] for a new turpentine plantation with a distillery and a shipping point, which became known as Grist's Station. With John T. Council he developed another plantation on the Wilmington, Charlotte and Rutherfordton Railroad in Bladen County [11], known as Council's Station. In the mid-1850s he had yet another plantation at Willis Creek on the Cape Fear River near the Bladen [11]-Cumberland County [12] line to which Benjamin Grist was transferred. With credit lines established through R. M. Blackwell and Company of New York, Grist was able to supply capital to other partners who owned turpentine land for development. He was also involved with the Brothers Steamboat Company, which transported naval stores and supplies on the Cape Fear River from Fayetteville to Wilmington. One of the company's vessels bore his name. With the waning of turpentine production in the Cape Fear area in the late 1850s, the firm opened an extensive turpentine plantation in 1858 in the Mobile Bay region of Alabama, with Benjamin Grist again as overseer. Production from this source in 1860 amounted to more than \$60,000.

Meanwhile, in 1855, Grist had moved from Wilmington back to Washington, perhaps because of the advancing age of his father and also because he had purchased two additional plantations that would require closer supervision. Total cotton production by the Grists in 1860 was estimated to be 250 bales. In 1860, at age forty-two, Grist was listed as owning \$30,000 in real estate and \$76,400 in personal property. This property included eighty-four people whom Grist enslaved. A. & J. R. Grist, turpentine farmers, were listed as owning \$44,000 in real estate and \$125,750 in personal property. The firm's property included seventy-two enslaved workers. In addition to the Beaufort County property and business, Grist owned a mill in Columbus where thirty-five enslaved people worked. An additional one hundred people were enslaved by Grist on the turpentine plantation in Baldwin, Alabama. The Grist family resided in Elmswood, a house "built by Colonel Joshua Tayloe in the early Nineteenth Century," which was considered "Washington's most pretentious home." Architect James F. Post remodeled and expanded the house in Italianate style for the family in 1860 and furnished it with expensive furniture. Situated at the west end of Main Street facing east, with spacious lawns, it was the showplace of Washington. The home was taken by Union forces during the Civil War. It was called Fort Ceres and served as a hospital for Union soldiers.

During the <u>Civil War [13]</u> Grist served as second lieutenant in the Washington Home Guard and attempted to carry on his business by <u>smuggling [14]</u> naval stores through the blockade. In the postwar years, bereft of his fortune and his labor force,

1

he liquidated his Mobile operation to resolve his debts, obtained new credit in 1868 through Zophar Mills, a commission merchant in New York, and resumed general farming. He purchased a cotton gin and a peanut picker and entered both cotton planting and ginning and the peanut business. His health failed, however, and he died at his home at age fifty-six before he could recoup much of his fortune. An <u>Episcopalian</u> [15], Grist was buried in the Old Grist Cemetery near Chocowinity.

Grist was a loyal Whig throughout that party's life, but despite his father's perennial success in politics never seems to have aspired to political office. He was always the planter and businessman and his letters portray him as one who was given to close management, constant supervision, and a steady drive toward the accumulation of wealth. He seems, however, to have been a devoted husband and a loving father. On 15 Nov. 1838 he married Elizabeth Snowden Trotter Latham, and they had nine children: Mary, Samuel, Ella, Olivia, James, John, Claudia, Elizabeth, and Annie. Oil portraits of Grist and his wife were painted in 1860, probably by the same artist who painted those of his father and mother, William Garl Browne [16]. They are currently owned by William and Elizabeth Oden of Washington, N.C.

References:

Beaufort County, North Carolina, Wills and Probate Records 1665-1998, James R. Grist. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/imageviewer/collections/9061/images/007640851_00138?pld=1293721

"Death of Mr. Grist." The Daily Journal (Wilmington, NC), May 12, 1874. Accessed July 26, 2023 at <a href="https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026521/1874-05-12/ed-1/seq-4/#words=Death+Grist+James+r+R.[18]

Grist family Bible (in possession of Mrs. J. D. Grimes, Jr., Washington, N.C.).

Grist MSS (Manuscript Department, Library, Duke University, Durham).

Leah, Heather. "Secret tunnels, hidden treasures: 200-year-old mansion used as Civil War hospital." WRAL News (Raleigh, NC). October 17, 2020. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://www.wral.com/story/secret-tunnels-hidden-treasures-200-year-old-mansion-used-as-civil-war-hospital/19341494/

"North Carolina Deaths and Burials, 1898-1994", database, Ancestry Library, James Reading Grist in entry for Elizabeth Grist Sunnors, 1944. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/discoveryui-content/view/601554212:1121 [20].

Reed, C. Wingate. Beaufort County: two centuries of its history. 1962. F262.B37 R4 1962. East Carolina University Digital Collections. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/16840 [21].

"United States Census (Slave Schedule), 1860", database with images, Ancestry Library, Entry for James R Grist and, 1860.

U.S. Census, 1860, Beaufort County.

Ursula Loy and Pauline M. Worthy, eds., Washington and the Pamlico (1976).

"View, Elmswood, Washington, Beaufort County, North Carolina." Rare and Unique Digital Collections, 1995. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/SHPO-N-95-9-180#?c=&m=&cv=&xywh=-894%2C-1%2C7379%2C3759. [22]

Additional Resources:

"James Redding Grist Business Records." David M. Rubenstein Rare Book & Manuscript Library, Duke University. Accessed July 26, 2023 at https://idn.duke.edu/ark:/87924/m14k8d [23].

Image Credits:

"Residence of J. Grist, Esq." *Harper's New Monthly Magazine* 14, no. 82 (March 1857). 751 https://archive.org/stream/harpersnew14harper#page/750/mode/2up (accessed August 15, 2013).

Subjects:

Biographies [25]

Business leaders [26]

Planters [27]

Authors:

Perry, Percival [28]

Origin - location:

Beaufort County [29]

Brunswick County [30]

Wilmington [31]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [32]

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grist-james-redding

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grist-james-redding [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grist-allen [3]

https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/beaufort [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/naval-stores [6]

https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/cape-fear [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/brunswick [8]

https://archive.org/stream/harpersnew14harper#page/750/mode/2up/ [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/wilmington [10]

https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/columbus [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/bladen [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/cumberland [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/civil-war [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/episcopal-church [16]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/browne-brown-william-garl [17]

https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/imageviewer/collections/9061/images/007640851_00138?pld=1293721 [18]

https://newspapers.digitalnc.org/lccn/sn84026521/1874-05-12/ed-1/seq-4/#words=Death+Grist+James+r+R. [19] https://www.wral.com/story/secret-

tunnels-hidden-treasures-200-year-old-mansion-used-as-civil-war-hospital/19341494/ [20] https://www.ancestrylibrary.com/discoveryui-content/view/601554212:1121 [21] https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/16840 [22] https://d.lib.ncsu.edu/collections/catalog/SHPO-N-95-9-180#?

c=&m=&cv=&xywh=-894%2C-1%2C7379%2C3759. [23] https://idn.duke.edu/ark:/87924/m14k8d [24]

https://archive.org/stream/harpersnew14harper#page/750/mode/2up [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [26]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/business-leaders [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [28]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-22 [30]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/brunswick- [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-39 [32]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no